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July 29, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to condemn certain property for the N.E. Novelty Hill Road, Phase 1 improvements, right-of-way number 9-2005-007, Capital Improvement Project Number 100992.  This follows previous King County Council approval of the initial Ordinance 16345 which authorized condemnation.  The subject property lies within Council District 3.

Summary
The proposed N.E. Novelty Hill Road project covers approximately four miles of existing and new roadway from the eastern boundary of the City of Redmond, eastward to the urban growth area that includes three urban planned developments: Redmond Ridge, Trilogy, and Redmond Ridge East. Phase 1 of the N.E. Novelty Hill project improvements will include:

· the reconstruction of 196th Avenue N.E./195th Avenue N.E. with two lanes and full shoulders extending from N.E. Novelty Hill Road to N.E. Union Hill Road;

· construction of roundabout intersections at N.E. Novelty Hill Road and 195th Avenue N.E. and at N.E. Union Hill Road and 196th Avenue N.E.;

· adding approximately 800 feet of new roadway from N.E. 95th Street connecting 195th Avenue N.E. to N.E. Novelty Hill Road;

· widening N.E. Union Hill Road to four lanes from 196th Avenue N.E. west to the Redmond city limits,  tapering to 2 lanes in the vicinity of 192nd Avenue N.E; constructing a new bridge over Evans Creek on N.E. Union Hill Road;

· constructing two storm water treatment facilities along the corridor; and
· providing habitat mitigation.
The initial condemnation ordinance 16345 was approved in December 2008 and included authorization for condemnation of critical properties required for storm water ponds and other mitigation activities.  At that time, the King County Council was advised that a second condemnation ordinance would likely be transmitted in 2009.  This additional proposed ordinance authorizes condemnation for the remaining parcels necessary for the new 
right-of-way.
The Department of Executive Services, Facilities Management Division has been negotiating with property owners to acquire the property and property rights necessary for the new roadway improvements and has reached an impasse in these negotiations.  Property owner objections include substantial disagreement over compensation for property value, damages, and business interruption.  In addition, one owner disputes the roundabout design and zoning, and another owner who is unable to clear title due to mortgage and real estate tax delinquencies.  Due to the recommended construction timetable in the Redmond Ridge East Agreement between King County, the City of Redmond, and Quadrant Homes, the Department of Transportation, Road Services Division, has recommended that we begin condemnation proceedings immediately in order to commence the construction in early 2010.
Benefits of the Road Project to King County

· Acquisition of the property necessary to construct the roundabout intersections at N.E. Novelty Hill Road and 195th Avenue N.E. and N.E. Union Hill Road and 196th Avenue N.E.
· Acquisition of the property necessary to construct approximately 450 feet of new roadway along the east margin of 196th Avenue N.E.
· Acquisition of the property necessary to construct the western portion of the new bridge over Evans Creek and the four-lane section of N.E. Union Hill Road from Evans Creek to the Redmond city limits.
Reason for Transmittal to Council
Revised Code of Washington 8.08.010, states that every county is authorized to condemn land for public use when the Board of County Commissioners deems it necessary for county purposes to acquire such land and is unable to agree with the owners thereof for its purchase.  The proposed ordinance makes reference to the county’s exercise of such right and upon its passage enables the county prosecutor to initiate condemnation proceedings in King County Superior Court.

Alternatives
Several alternatives to the current plan for N.E. Novelty Hill Road project were developed and discussed with the public in community hearings prior to 2007, in conformance with standard King County road development protocol.  In May 2007, the Phase 1 alternative was selected after King County reviewed four alternative scenarios which included a no-action alternative as required by law.  The preferred alternative was selected because:

· it adds actual capacity to the road network;

· its cost is within project funding parameters;

· it compares favorably on environmental technical criteria with other alternatives; and

· it received strong support from the cities of Redmond and Duvall.
Community Involvement
The Department of Transportation, Road Services Division, used a variety of methods to engage the public in the decision making process for the N.E. Novelty Hill Road project.  The public was involved in scoping meetings as part of the formal environmental review process.  Communication was shared in public newsletters, fact sheets and public information meetings, as well as through a public website and a community advisory group.

Conclusion
After significant effort and analysis, it has been determined that condemnation of certain property for the Novelty Hill Road Project is necessary and appropriate.  Enclosed is the proposed ordinance with an index of required property rights and their associated legal descriptions, the right-of-way vicinity map page depicting the project corridor, the project’s right-of-way plan depicting the taking areas for the subject parcels and the fiscal note.
Thank you for your consideration.  Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director of the Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett

King County Executive
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